
HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)


Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


May 22, 2008

Members Present:  Jonathan Batiste (non-voting), Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, Ben Hayes, Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer, Perry Rhodes III, Frank Strona, and Tonya Williams.
Professional Staff:  Grant Colfax (HPS), Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), Willow Schrader (Harder & Co), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Tracey Packer called the meeting to order at 3:09 PM.  She explained that Grant Colfax will take over the role of government Co-Chair in July and is sitting in at Steering Committee in May and June to prepare for the transition.  She then asked attendees to introduce themselves and to make relevant announcements.
· Jonathan Batiste noted that Ed Byrom was quoted in June ’08 edition of POZ magazine regarding the differences in services between SF and Oakland.

· He also announced that he was quoted in the May 2008 edition of the National Association of National Alliance of State & Territorial AIDS Directors (NASTAD) magazine discussing the Ball community.

Grant Colfax, Director of the SFDPH HIV Prevention and Research Section, provided an update which included information on the following topics.

· The new Chief of the State Office of AIDS, Michelle Roland,MD, met with directors of local HIV prevention directors from around California.  They discussed a number of topics ranging from the State’s priority setting, Post Exposure Prophylaxis (PEP), Testing, Prevention with Positives (PwP), Behavioral Interventions, and STD Control.

· Dr. Roland’s priority for this meeting was to familiarize herself and her staff with prevention developments around the state.

· The State Office of AIDS and efforts in SF seem to be going the same direction, with SF taking the lead in clarifying and addressing issues.

· Dr. Roland is not expected to make any large structural changes to the State Office of AIDS immediately because her attention is currently focused on the budget.
· He noted that he had briefed the Council on this at the 5/19/08 meeting.
· Vincent Fuqua announced the second community forum on developments in HIV prevention was held on 5/23/08 in the Tenderloin, noting that it was a great success and well attended.

· He noted that these forums give Grant and the HPS staff the opportunity to interact with the community, and for the public to learn about the HPS’ wide ranging work.
2 & 3. Public Comment and Member Response to Public Comment
No public comment was offered.

2. Review and Approval of 4/24/08 minutes
Motion was made by Tonya Williams and seconded by Frank Strona to approve the minutes of the 4/24/08 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The minutes were approved unanimously.
3. Review of May 19, 2008 HPPC Meeting

The documents entitled: “Process Evaluation Memorandum;” dated 5/22/08 and “Process Evaluation Survey Results – Joint Council Meeting 5/19/08,” and “Participant Dialogue Boxes,” dated 5/22/08 were sent to all members in advance of the meeting.  Kathleen Roe’s additional comments included the following.
Process Evaluation:
· Fewer evaluation forms were turned in than usual, although it was pointed out that several members had to leave the meeting early.
· All of the pre-planning made a great difference and, and the meeting worked very well.
· The meeting seemed to be have been very productive; especially the small group discussion.

· Two members turning in evaluation forms gave particularly low ratings in all categories, and also expressed that they felt somewhat lost and/or confused.

· Although unknown, she suspects these are new members who felt intimidated.

· It might be valuable to find out where members felt lost.

· She suggested new members check in with mentors before a big joint meeting so they aren’t overwhelmed when they have to represent prevention in group discussions.
· Page 1 of the Evaluation Memo, responses to the statement, “My opinions were valued by the HPPC” should read 4.6.
Kathleen asked if the Councils should share evaluation results with each other.
Comments and Questions

· Tei Okamoto suggested that the next step item should have been stated more clearly; including that this is intended as a future vision, not just for immediate action.
· Jonathan said that he found it interesting that members were able to work together so well in small groups with very little instruction.

· He noted that although it wasn’t suggested, members of his group pulled out and referred to the HIV Health Plan Work Group (HHWP) written recommendations.

· He added that it was interesting to learn about care topics, which may have been new to people who have only worked on the prevention side.
· Perry said that it was also interesting to see where confusion in the HHPWG’s recommendations arose.

· He cited the example of a member thinking that the recommendation was to form a new agency combining prevention and care planning, whereas the HHPWG only suggested investigating or analyzing such a combination.
· Israel Nieves-Rivera noted that when people talk about merging of councils it is often compared to cities where it has been done; however those cities that don’t have cooperative agreements don’t have separate statutory authorities for prevention and care.

· Gayle Burns noted that she sat on the HHPWG and found that the members added a lot of great ideas that they hadn’t thought of or discussed in the work group.

· Eileen Loughran indicated that she found it to be one of the best joint meetings, which shows that we are learning from previous years.
· She added that planning began in February.

· Tracey observed that it is a huge task getting 60 people to work together, but it worked well and the recommendations were very good.

· She also noted that she was impressed with the expertise at the table.

· Tracey added that she hoped that the Councils can work together more.

· Jonathan observed that the real value of the joint meeting became clear in the last 20 minutes, or so, of the meeting.
· He added that he thought it was much better for members to learn about each other by working together than just making verbal introductions

· Israel suggested that one of the lessons reiterated was the need to have presentations in advance of the meeting.

· He observed that at the HPPC meeting 4/10/08 a good deal of concern was voiced to the HHPWG’s presentation and recommendations and he expected the same at the joint Councils meeting; however, all seven small groups expressed agreement with the recommendations and offered helpful suggestions.

· He suggested that the initial reaction may have been, due to the HHPWG’s overwhelming presentation.

· Kathleen added that lessons were learned from members’ reaction at the HPPC meeting and the presentation was cleaned up and it was better laid out.

· Tracey explained how the process worked, and thanked people who helped.

· Ben Hayes asked what will happen to the recommendations
· Tracey said that they will go to the HHPWG and that will be reported back to the Council.
· Perry asked if the HHPWG is open to the public.

· Tracey explained it is not open because it was initiated by the HAPN, not a City agency.

· She noted that this was challenged at the Sunshine Ordinance Task Force which upheld the HHPWG’s decision not to be open it to the public.
· Vincent and Perry both suggested that it be open in the future.
Budget Cuts to HIV Health Services

Tracey explained that many members expressed concern with the cuts in HIV care funding, and that Gayle Burns has proposed issuing a letter in this regard.
· Gayle explained that these cuts will impact care and prevention agencies across SF.
· Grant pointed out there are limitations to what SFDPH employees are permitted to do in this regard.
· It was suggested that the letter come from the HPPC community Co-Chairs.

· Jonathan asked if the letter would be a Press Release or to whom it would be addressed.
· Jonathan suggested that the letter include a human face – how people will be impacted – not just addressing the numbers.
· Ed suggested that the letter go to the Mayor, the Supervisors, and Mitch Katz.

· He added that the de-siloing discussed at the Council meeting 5/19/08 would free up some of agencies’ resources and allow providers to be more creative.
· Ed also suggested that HPPC members need to understand the crisis on the care side and support what is going on in that part of HIV services.
· Grant suggested that before issuing a letter checking with the HSPC.

· He also suggested that the letter offer possible solutions, noting that no one feels good about these cuts, and that proposing solutions will seen as more constructive.
· Jonathan suggested citing places where funding is being poorly spent and places where there may be an opportunity to enhance revenues.
· He added that our suggestions are only a part of an overall solution.

· Ed observed that cutting care is neither preventative nor cost effective in the long-term.
· Ed suggested that budget cuts are often abstract reflecting policy and law-makers’ philosophic perspectives.

· He added that he understands that no one enjoys making these cuts but that he doesn’t agree with the points of view that dictate them.
· Tracey suggested the letter express our concerns rather than challenging the budget cuts, as well as indicating that we want to help make things work for all.
· Israel observed that everyone knew cuts were coming, and knew for a long time.

·  In the past services were saved at the last minute and we have come to rely on that.

· In way of example he cited the $4M in cuts from the Ryan White Act, which was replaced from the City on a one-year basis; and that year has expired.
· He suggested these cuts serve as a lesson: in the future we must plan better.
· Jonathan suggested that the letter highlight both the tangible and intangible repercussions of budget cuts; for instance the closing of some programs and lose of the community’s trust in the SFDPH, respectively.
· Ed added that the cuts in services are enormous and have a ripple effect throughout those communities impacted, and on many people’s lives.
· Grant commended Gayle for bringing this up.
Tracey indicated that the community Co-chairs will prepare and sign this letter.

4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Update on City, State, and Federal
· Tracey explained the State has indicated that SF is to expect a cut of $156K in prevention and education funding, but that there will be no significant cut for testing.
· She underscored that the State budget is not yet finalized.

· Israel distributed a draft document entitled, “Overview CDC Interim Progress Report (IPR),” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  He then provided some background including the following.

· During the 6/12/08 Council meeting this will be distributed to prepare members for this annual task.

· We have not as yet seen the Guidance from the CDC and so do not know exactly what will be required, nor do we know the final timeline; however, as in the past few years we are proceeding as if there will be few substantive changes over last year’s Guidance.

· A full day has been set aside when he will be available to members to explain what is being proposed in the IPR; and more time can be set aside if needed.

· In way of explanation for new members Tracey added that the IPR is the HPPC’s annual application to the CDC for funding.

Committee Updates
There have been no Committee meetings since the 5/19/08 Council meeting.
Update on Provider Meeting
Eileen explained that there will be a Provider Meeting 6/16/08 from 2:00 – 5:00 PM.  At that meeting there will be a presentation on Core Variable and Counseling and Testing data.  She noted that an update of that information will be presented to the HPPC at its July meeting.
Discuss Additional Ex-officio Seat to Bylaws
The document showing the current wording and the proposed revision of the section of the HPPC bylaws dealing with ex-officio members was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Co-Chair Perry explained that this proposal is being made to enable a former government Co-Chair a non-voting (ex-officio) seat on the Council.  He pointed out that currently there is one ex-officio seat on the Council occupied by Gail Sanabria representing the State Office of AIDS.  He underscored that even before she was the Government Co-Chair Tracey has always provided background and context, but that we wouldn’t want to lose that voice; thus the proposal to establish the ex-officio seat.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Frank indicated that the wording needs to state if the position is temporary or ongoing.

· He pointed out that an out-going Co-Chair remains such for only one year.

· Perry explained that because the writers wanted to keep the process simple they avoided too many restrictions rather than run the risk of delay.
· Israel noted that even if an Ex-officio is on the Council for years it is a non-voting position.

· Tracey suggested clarifying the wording about the length of the ex-officio seat’s term
· Ed asked if the ex-officio needs to be a former Co-Chair, or if it should be at the discretion of the Director of HPS.

· Grant said that this was discussed and while having it at the Director’s discretion would be more flexible, the section could be amended in the future if need be.

· Grant and Gayle added that for right now it would be helpful to have Tracey’s input and active participation on the Council.
· Tracey noted that the bylaws call for the government Co-Chair to be either the Director of HPS or the Director’s designee.
· Frank suggested looking long-term at the ex-officio seat and suggested that the position be the designee of the Director of HPS to accommodate future situations.
· Israel suggested wording such as, “…two ex-officio non-voting representatives, one from the State Office of AIDS and the other designated by the Director of HPS from the HPS staff.”
· Frank expressed some concern with the title “ex-officio.”
· Tracey explained that her understanding is that it means that one has a seat on a board or committee by virtue of her/his relevant title or position.

Tracey explained the process of proposing and approving changes to the bylaws including that if the Steering Committee approves it will be presented to the Council for review at the June meeting and a vote at the July meeting.  As there seemed to be agreement on the concepts, Tracey suggested having a writer word-smith the amendment and present it to the Council in June. She acknowledged that there was no objection to this way of proceeding.
The Chair asked for a motion to amend the HPPC’s bylaws to permit an additional ex-officio member.   Ed Byrom so moved and Tonya Williams seconded the motion.

The question was called and no objections were offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion was approved.
5. Vote & Approve Plan timeline
Tracey provided background on the timeline document distributed to all attendees, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  She noted that the timeline is from the perspective of the writers, Harder & Co.  She pointed out that the community input component of the Committees work isn’t included on the timeline.  She highlighted the time is set aside for public comment (July-September ’09) as discussed at last month’s Steering Committee meeting.
Willow Schrader provided explanation of the document, including the following.

· The wording about Public Comment has been changed as a result of concerns raised at last month’s Steering Committee meeting.

· Epi Chapter: the Points of Integration (POI) Committee has begun work on this including general feedback on what the chapter will consist of and look like.
· Community Assessment Chapter: the Show Me the Data (SMTD) Committee has begun discussions on how the chapter from the 2004 Plan can be adapted.
· Priority Setting Chapter: is a fairly short chapter and requires the SMTD Committee to be done with its other work before it can be written.
· Strategies & Interventions Chapter: the Strategies, Interventions, and Evaluation (SI&E) Committee has begun working on the conceptual underpinning of this chapter as well as reviewing the chapter from the 2004 Plan and amendments already approved by the Council.
· Prevention with Positives (PwP) is a component of this chapter.  The POI Committee will collaborate with a work group to prioritize and develop best practices for PWP.
· Evaluation Chapter: the SI&E have reviewed a draft of this chapter based on work done for the San Francisco Tells its Own Real Experience through Evaluation (STOREE) project.
· Public Comment will be coordinated with the M/CL Committee.
Ed Byrom moved and Perry Rhodes III seconded the motion to approve the Timeline as presented.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion was approved unanimously.  The vote’s result was met with applause.
6. Review & Approve Committee Scopes of Work
Tracey explained that Committees’ scope of work has changed somewhat as a result the new focus on drivers and changes to the vision.  The document entitled, “HPPC Committee Scopes of Work for 2008” was distributed in advance of the meeting.  She reviewed the document and asked for questions and comments.
· Grant asked about SMTD Committee scope of work in which point 3 refers to criteria to be used to identify the drivers and point 4 refers to subpopulations and cofactors in the Priority Setting Model.

· He noted that drivers are by definition prioritized co-factors.
· He suggested that points 3 and 4 be consolidated with prioritized drivers and the subpopulations that are impacted by them.
· Tracey said that her understanding is that the Committee is looking at drivers as over-arching issues with cofactors and subpopulation honing in on specific issues.
· Frank added that Grant’s comments would be taken up in the Committee which is still engaged in discussion about the definitions of drivers, cofactors and subpopulations.
· Willow said that what has been discussed thus far is that the Plan could have both drivers and cofactors, with drivers being overall influences.

· She added that cofactors may be specific to BRPs, that not all cofactors are drivers, and that we wouldn’t want to diminish our attention on them.
· She cited use of the Internet as a cofactor which clearly isn’t driving the epidemic.

· Gayle suggested part of the SMTD Committee’s work should be to define the difference between drivers and cofactors.

· Tracey suggested the scope of work be looked at as guidance that may be refined by the individual Committees.
Gayle Burns moved and Tonya William seconded the motion to approve the Committees’ Scope of Work for 2008.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The motion was passed unanimously.
Review of Calendar for 2008

Tracey provided explanation of the document entitled, “HPPC Tentative Schedule 2008,” copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  She noted that these are suggestions and asked members for their comments and questions.
· Vincent noted that the presentation of the African-American Action Plan in September will include recommendations for the HPPC’s consideration.
· Frank asked if there should be a presentation on STDs in September, noting that they have been identified as drivers of HIV.
· Israel suggested that this be dependent on how much time is needed for the African-American Action Plan presentation, noting that we have been asked not to overcrowd agendas. 

· Grant suggested the STD presentation be after or in context with the SMTD Committee presentation.

· Tracy suggested that an STD presentation be included at a date to be determined and there was general agreement on this idea.
· In response to Tonya’s question it was explained that the M/CL Committee will do a presentation on their work for the year, including its recruitment process, training, etc.

· Vincent added that this would be a good time to show how we get community input.
7. Review June 12, 2008 Council Agenda
A draft of the HPPC agenda for its 06/12/08 meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Tracey provided some background on the meeting including: the election of a new community Co-Chair; Committee updates / development of the new prevention plan; and review and approval of the timeline (discussed above).
· She noted that we always invite, without insisting, that nominees to leave the room.
Comments and Questions

· Israel explained that the Committee updates would be combined into a single presentation to allow things to go more seamlessly, quickly, and smoothly.

· Frank suggested that Grant be at the main table.

· Tracey indicated that while this would be a great idea, he will be in Detroit at the HIV Prevention Leadership Seminar (HPLS).
· Eileen suggested that discussion of the proposed amendment to the bylaws be on the agenda.
· Several possibilities were discussed, and it was agreed to include it in the written report from the Co-Chairs as part of the Steering Committee update. 
· In response to Tonya’s question it was explained that Jenna Raupes will put together the Committees’ update in the form of a PowerPoint presentation.

· The draft will be sent to the Committee for review and approval.

· The presentation is to include what the Committee has done, what it is working on currently, and a description of the Committees’ future plans.

· Frank suggested that the proposed ex-officio position come from a community Co-Chair.
· Israel said that Gayle will present the topic and note that the proposal comes from the Steering Committee.
· Eileen noted that Ben Hayes is nominated as Co-Chair and Steering representative of the SI&E Committee and, if elected, the at-large seat he occupies will need to be filled in July.
Ben Hayes moved and Ed Byrom seconded the motion to approve the proposed agenda for the HPPC meeting 6/12/08.  There was no additional comment.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Tracey Packer
	Yes

	
	Edward Byrom
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


8. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation

Tracey noted there will be an online evaluation for the committee. She asked members to complete it.  She noted that this was her last meeting as facilitating Co-Chair.  The attendees expressed their appreciation for Tracey’s contribution with applause.
9. Adjournment

Tracey thanked members for their participation.  The meeting adjourned at 5:05 PM.

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 6/26/08
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.
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